

PROTOCOL

Improving the Wellbeing of people with Opioid Treated CHronic pain (I-WOTCH)

ISRCTN Number:	49470934
Sponsor:	University of Warwick
Funding Body:	National Institute for Health Research
	Health Technology Assessment 14/224/04
Ethics Approval date:	Approved 13-09-2016 by Yorkshire & The Humber - South Yorkshire Research Ethics Committee
Version Number:	V2.0
Date:	10Feb2021

Protocol Amendments:

Final

Stage:

Amendment No.	Date of Amendment	Notes/Date of Approval
Amendment 1	09 Dec 2016	24 Jan 2017
Amendment 2	09 Mar 2017	04 Jul 2017
Amendment 3	24 Oct 2018	15 Nov 2018
Amendment 4	30 Jan 2019	05 Feb 2019
Amendment 8	12 Aug 2019	17 Sep 2019
Non-Substantial Amendment 4	20 Apr 2020	21 Apr 2020
Amendment 10	10 Feb 2021	TBD





CONTACT NAMES AND NUMBERS

STUDY TEAM INFORMATION		
Role	Contact details	
	Director Decearch Impact Convices	
Sponsor	Director, Research Impact Services,	
	University of Warwick Coventry CV4 7AL	
	Email: <u>wmssponsorship@warwick.ac.uk</u>	
	Linali. withsportsorship@warwick.ac.uk	
Co-Chief Investigator	Dr Harbinder Sandhu	
	Warwick Clinical Trials Unit (WCTU)	
	The University of Warwick	
	Gibbet Hill Road	
	Coventry	
	CV4 7AL	
	Tel: 02476 574 939	
	Fax: 02476 151136	
	Email: <u>Harbinder.K.Sandhu@warwick.ac.uk</u>	
Co-Chief Investigator	Professor Sam Eldabe	
	Academic Pain Department	
	The James Cook University Hospital	
	Cheriton House, Marton Road	
	Middlesbrough	
	TS4 3BW	
	Tel: 01642 282417	
	Fax: 01642 854819	
	Email: <u>seldabe@nhs.net</u>	
Clinical Trial	Maddy Hill	
Co-ordinator	Warwick Clinical Trials Unit (WCTU)	
	The University of Warwick	
	Tel: 02476 151665	
	Email: maddy.hill@warwick.ac.uk	
Clinical Trial Project	Emma Padfield	
Manager	Warwick Clinical Trials Unit (WCTU)	
	The University of Warwick	
	Tel: 02476 551343	
	Fax: 02476 151136	
	Email: mdsdal@live.warwick.ac.uk	
Co-applicant	Professor Martin Underwood	
	Warwick Clinical Trials Unit (WCTU)	
	The University of Warwick	
	Tel: 02476 574664	
	Fax: 02476 151136	

STUDY TEAM INFO	RMATION
Role	Contact details
	Email: m.underwood@warwick.ac.uk
Co-applicant	Professor Kate Seers
	Warwick Medical School
	University of Warwick
	Tel: 024 7615 0614
	Email <u>kate.seers@warwick.ac.uk</u>
Co-applicant	Professor Andrea Manca
	Centre for Health Economics
	The University of York
	Tel: 01904 321430
	Fax: 01904 321402
	Email: andrea.manca@york.ac.uk
Co-applicant	Professor Anisur Rahman
co-applicant	Centre for Rheumatology Research
	University College London
	Tel: Tel: 020 3108 2168
	Fax: 020 3447 9278
	Email: anisur.rahman@ucl.ac.uk
Co applicant	
Co-applicant	Dr Ranjit Lall
	Warwick Clinical Trials Unit (WCTU)
	The University of Warwick Tel: 024 7657 4649
Co. on all court	Email: <u>r.lall@warwick.ac.uk</u>
Co-applicant	Professor Stephanie Taylor
	Centre for Health Sciences,
	Blizard Institute
	Barts & The London Queen Mary's School of Medicine & Dentistry
	Tel: 020 7882 7941
	Email: <u>s.j.c.taylor@qmul.ac.uk</u>
Co-applicant	Dr Kirstie Haywood
	Royal College of Nursing Research Institute, School
	of Health & Social Studies
	University of Warwick
	Tel: 024 761 50616
	Email: <u>k.l.haywood@warwick.ac.uk</u>
Co-applicant	Dr Nicole Kit Yee Tang
	Department of Psychology
	University of Warwick
	Tel: 02476159556.
	Email: <u>n.tang@warwick.ac.uk</u>
Co-applicant	Dr Cynthia Paola Iglesias Urrutia
	Department of Health Sciences
	University of York
	Tel: 01904 321820
	Fax: 01904 321388

STUDY TEAM INFORMATION	
Role	Contact details
	Email: cynthia.iglesias@york.ac.uk
Co-applicant	Dr Andrea Dompieri Furlan
	Toronto Rehabilitation Institute
	University Health Network
	Tel: (416) 597-3422
	Fax: (416) 516-6373
	Email: <u>Andrea.furlan@uhn.ca</u>
Co-applicant	Mrs Sally Brown
	University/User Teaching and Research Action Partnership
	University of Warwick
	Tel: 01905 813549
	Email: <u>sallybee52@talktalk.net</u>
Co-applicant	Dr Dawn Carnes
	Centre for Primary Care and Public Health
	Queen Mary, University of London
	Tel: 020 7882 2543
Co onalisent	Email: d.carnes@qmul.ac.uk
Co-applicant	Professor Charles Abraham
	University of Exeter Medical School University of Exeter
	Tel: 01392 725925
	Email: <u>c.abraham@exeter.ac.uk</u>
Co-applicant	Dr Shyam Balasubramanian
	Department of Anaesthesia & Pain Medicine
	University Hospitals Coventry and Warwickshire NHS Trust
	Phone: 02476965879; 02476965880
	Fax: 02476965888
	Email: shyam.balasubramanian2@uhcw.nhs.uk
Co-applicant	Mr Colin Tysall
	University/User Teaching and Research Action Partnership
	University of Warwick
	Tel: 02476694354 or 07443923816
	Email: <u>colin@tysall.co.uk</u>

TRIAL STEERING COMMITTEE	
Role	Name, address, telephone
Chair	Dr Cathy Price
	Solent NHS Trust
	West Community Hospital
	William Macleod Way
	Southampton
	SO16 4XE
	Tel: 0300 123 3994

TRIAL STEERING COMMITTEE		
Role	Name, address, telephone	
Member	Dr Roger Knaggs	
Weinber	Room C09 School of Pharmacy Building	
	University Park	
	Nottingham	
	NG7 2RD	
	UK	
	Tel: 0115 84 66382	
Member	Professor Tess Harris	
	Population Health Research Institute,	
	St George's University of London,	
	SW170RE	
	Tel: 02086 729944	
Lay Member	Jennifer Bostock	
Member	Dr Helen Hancock	
	Newcastle Clinical Trials Unit	
	Newcastle University	
	1-4 Claremont Terrace	
	Newcastle upon Tyne	
	NE2 4AE	
	Tel: 01912 082516	
Member	Professor Joanne Lord	
	Wessex Institute, Faculty of Medicine, University of Southampton	
	Alpha House, University of Southampton Science Park,	
	Southampton SO16 7NS	
	Tel: 023 8059 3749	
Member	Mr Neil Berry	
	Southern Health NHS Foundation Trust,	
	Tatchbury Mount, Calmore, Southampton, SO40 2RZ	
	Tel: 023 8087 4000	
DATA MONITORING		
Role	Name, address, telephone	
Chair	Dr Issy Reading	
	Level C, Southampton General Hospital	
	Southampton	
	Tel: 02381 206556	
Member	Professor Trudie Chalder	
	Department of Psychological Medicine	
	Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology & Neuroscience, King's College London	
	London	

TRIAL STEERING COMMITTEE	
Role	Name, address, telephone
Member	Professor Luke Vale
	Population Health Sciences Institute
	Newcastle University
	Tel: 01912 085590

For general queries and supply of trial materials please contact the coordinating centre: Warwick Clinical Trials Unit (WCTU) The University of Warwick Gibbet Hill Road Coventry CV4 7AL

Tel: 02476 151665

Randomisation:

Tel: 02476 150402 (Mon-Fri, 9am to 5pm) Fax: 02476 151586

Funding Acknowledgement:

This study is funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Health Technology Assessment (HTA) programme [project number 14/224/04].

Department of Health and Social Care Disclaimer:

The views expressed are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	. 7
	LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS/GLOSSARY	10
1.	BACKGROUND	11
1.1	Epidemiology and burden of the condition	11
1.2	Existing knowledge	11
1.3	Hypothesis	12
1.4	Need for a trial	12
1.5	Ethical considerations	13
1.6	Consort	14
2.	TRIAL DESIGN	14
2.1	Trial summary and flow diagram	14
2.2 2.2.1 2.2.2	Aims and objectives	16
2.3 2.3.1 2.3.2	Outcome measures Efficacy Safety	16
2.4 2.4.1 2.4.2	Eligibility criteria	19
2.5	Informed consent	21
2.6 2.6.1 2.6.2	Recruitment and randomisation Recruitment Randomisation	22
2.6.3	Post-randomisation withdrawals and exclusions	24
2.7 2.7.1 2.7.2 2.7.3 2.7.4	Trial treatments / intervention	27 31 32
2.8	Process Evaluation	33
2.9 2.9.1	Blinding Methods for ensuring blinding	
2.10	Concomitant illness	35
2.11	End of trial	35

3.	METHODS AND ASSESSMENTS	36
3.1	Schedule of enrolment, delivery of intervention and data collection	36
4.	ADVERSE EVENT MANAGEMENT	37
4.1 4.1.1 4.1.2	Definitions Adverse Events (AE) Serious Adverse Events (SAEs)	37
4.2	Reporting related and unexpected SAEs	38
5.	DATA MANAGEMENT	39
5.1	Data collection and management	39
5.2	Database	40
5.3	Data storage	40
5.4	Data access and quality assurance	40
5.5	Archiving	40
5.6	Power and sample size	40
5.7	Statistical analysis of efficacy and harms	41
5.8	Health Economic Evaluation	42
6.	TRIAL ORGANISATION AND OVERSIGHT	44
6.1	Sponsor and governance arrangements	44
6.2	Regulatory authorities/ethical approval	44
6.3	Trial Registration	44
6.4	Indemnity	44
6.5	Trial timetable	44
6.6	Administration	45
6.7	Trial Management Group (TMG)	45
6.8	Trial Steering Committee (TSC)	45
6.9	Data Monitoring Committee (DMC)	45
6.10	Essential Documentation	45
7.	MONITORING AND QUALITY ASSURANCE OF TRIAL PROCEDURES	45
8.	PATIENT AND PUBLIC INVOLVMENT (PPI)	46
9.	DISSEMINATION AND PUBLICATION	46
10.	REFERENCES	48

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Summary of outcome measures and delivery time points	. 18
Table 2: Key components of the I-WOTCH Group Sessions	. 27
Table 3: Course structure	. 28
Table 4: Detailed course content	. 28
Table 5: Contact points: enrolment, intervention and data collection	. 36

LIST OF FIGURES

PAGE

Figure 1: Recruitment flow diagram	15
Figure 2: Trial Flow Diagram	26

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS/GLOSSARY

Abbreviation	Explanation
AE	Adverse Event
BNF	British National Formulary
CI	Chief Investigator
CONSORT	Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials
CCG	Clinical Commissioning Group
CRF	Case Report Form
CTIMP	Clinical Trial of an Investigational Medicinal Product
СТU	Clinical Trials Unit
DMC	Data Monitoring Committee
GCP	Good Clinical Practice
ICC	Inter-cluster correlation
ICF	Informed Consent Form
IRAS	Integrated Research Application System
ISRCTN	International Standard Randomised Controlled Trial Number
MRC	Medical Research Council
PI	Principal Investigator
PPI	Patient & Public Involvement
QoL	Quality of Life
RCT	Randomised Controlled Trial
REC	Research Ethics Committee
R&D	Research and Development
SAE	Serious Adverse Event
SOP	Standard Operating Procedure
TSC	Trial Steering Committee
WCTU	Warwick Clinical Trials Unit

1. BACKGROUND

1.1 Epidemiology and burden of the condition

Nearly eight million people (15%) in England have moderate to severe chronic non-malignant pain.(1) The condition has a major impact on the wellbeing and productivity of those affected with its prevalence reported to be higher among older people and those from socio-economically deprived areas.(13-15) Around 20% of those aged 34 or over and around 40% in those aged 75 or over report high levels of interference with their lives from pain.(1)

With an aging population the absolute number of those affected is set to increase substantially. The common disorders contributing to this epidemic include low back pain, neck pain, osteoarthritis, neuropathic pain, fibromyalgia, chronic widespread pain, and post-surgical pain. Individuals may be affected by more than one of these disorders. Strong opioids, including expensive transdermal preparations, are increasingly being prescribed and there is increasing regional variation in prescribing rates. There are limited data supporting the effectiveness of long-term strong opioids for chronic non-malignant pain.(2-4) Adverse effects often outweigh the benefits of long-term opioid treatment on pain: sedation, decreased concentration and memory, drowsiness, changes in mood, constipation, dry mouth, abdominal pain, nausea, hormonal changes with consequences such as sexual dysfunction, and osteopenia may limit treatment tolerability. People on long-term opioid treatment (defined here as three months or longer) report inadequate analgesia; despite high doses due to development of tolerance with reduced function, quality of life, or absence of progress toward therapeutic goals.(4-6) Opioid related adverse effects occur in 18% of subjects receiving moderate and low dose opioids. These side effects can all have profound impact on quality of life. Substance use disorders are common in this population with rates as high as 50% reported in those using opioids for back pain.(7, 8) In older adults there can be specific problems with drowsiness, poor balance, impaired coordination, altered perception, unsteady mobility, and falls leading to increased risk of fractures and deaths.(8) Furthermore, these problems are likely to increase 'fear of falling' which has been associated with a greater loss in quality of life than fractures themselves.(9)

1.2 Existing knowledge

Much is known about the adverse effects of long-term opioid treatment (10), however little is known about the economic impact of these adverse events. Also, there is sparse evidence supporting interventions that assist patients to reduce opioid doses. A Cochrane review found one RCT of acupuncture (N=35) and one of computerised therapeutic voice support (N=51).(11) The reviewers were unable to make recommendations for practice. This review also identified five observational studies (N=1,800) from one unit suggesting that an intensive three-week pain management programme can substantially reduce opioid use. We are not aware of any studies measuring the cost-effectiveness of opioid withdrawal in people using strong opioids.

Less intense self-management interventions for people with chronic low back pain that do not target opioid use, can have sustained benefits on pain and disability.(12) For the COPERS trial, we designed a three-day group programme based on cognitive behavioural principles and behaviour change for people with chronic musculoskeletal pain. We found that this complex intervention had a clinically important effect on mood (depression and anxiety) but no effect on pain and pain-related disability compared to a best usual care package; a relaxation CD.(13) Twenty three percent (162/703) of participants were prescribed strong opioids at baseline. Opioid use was not a target of the intervention and this did not change substantially over the duration of the study. However

interventions targeting reduction in opioid use in patients often lack face validity with patients who anticipate increased pain and consequent reduced quality of life. Thus, any intervention aimed at reducing opioid use must address optimisation of daily living with chronic pain as well as medication use.

There are no formal UK guidelines for opioid reduction in this population, while such guidelines are currently emerging in North America these are based on expert consensus rather than evidence. There is no clear evidence to support a particular speed of opioid tapering or the use of particular opioid drug (s) or switches. Although intuitive, the evidence supporting the role of self-management and cognitive behavioural interventions in support of opioid tapering remains low level and mostly applicable to North American health service.(14) We aim to use and test an evidence based intervention (COPERS) in the chronic pain population, adapted to include additional material on use of opioids, as an adjunct to an opioid tapering regime. If our intervention is shown to be effective then the results of our trial will feed into the development of much needed national, and international, guidance on opioid reduction in this group of subjects. Demonstrating whether such an intervention can be effective, and cost-effective is a key addition to current knowledge. Even if our trial fails to impact on our primary outcome our process evaluation will enable us to track why it might not have been effective informing future developments in the field.

1.3 Hypothesis

In the I WOTCH study we will test the hypothesis that a group multicomponent self-management intervention combined with individual support will improve activities of daily living, for people using strong opioids for chronic non-malignant pain.

1.4 Need for a trial

The extensive misuse of prescription drugs has brought into sharp focus the role of opioids for persistent pain. This has been paralleled by an increase in deaths from these drugs. Despite their popularity in the treatment of chronic pain opioids are neither an easy, or necessarily, effective solution to the problem. More often than not opioids are prescribed at higher doses and for longer than can be predicted by their natural efficacy in people living with non-malignant pain. In light of the epidemic of opioid use there is a pressing need to develop interventions to help people withdraw from strong opioids used for chronic non-malignant pain.

Prescription data from the UK show substantial increases in the use of opioids for non-cancer pain with a 466% increase in the number of strong opioid users between 2000 and 2010. During this decade only 12% of the opioid prescribing in the UK was cancer related while 88% of prescriptions were issued to non-malignant chronic pain patients. While morphine remained the most frequently prescribed drug both for cancer and non-cancer pain, the greatest increase in annual number of prescriptions was for oxycodone in both the non-cancer (11,265%, from 764 to 86,833 daily doses/1,000 of population) and cancer groups (8939%, from 124 to 11,209 daily doses/1,000 of population).(15) Data for the National Drug Treatment Monitoring System (NDTMS) 2011/2012 suggest a recent increase (around 8%) in the number of patients seeking help for analgesic dependency, with or without additional use of illicit drugs.(16) Our clinical experience is that there are a people who use illicit drugs for chronic pain instead of, or in addition to, prescribed medication.

There is an increased risk of serious harm occurring from opioid use. Mortality related to prescription opioids is increasing in various jurisdictions.(17) Between 1999 and 2007, the rate of unintentional overdose death in the United States increased by 124%, largely because of increases

in prescription opioid overdoses. A study examining the association between opioid prescribing patterns and opioid overdose-related deaths reported the incidence of fatal overdose over the 4-year study period among individuals treated with opioids to be 0.04%. The risk of overdose death was found to be directly related to the maximum prescribed daily dose of opioid medication.(18)

There are substantial potential benefits to individuals and to the health and social care system from reducing opioid use. Despite an overwhelming message of restraint, opioid prescribing continues to increase. This is in spite of guidelines on the prescription of opioids being produced in many countries including the UK such as the British Pain Society guidelines Opioids for Persistent Pain Good Practice.(19)

In addition to disseminating best practice guidelines to clinicians there is a pressing need to develop patient-centred interventions to manage this epidemic of opioid prescribing. Only by doing this will we be able to reduce the longer term consequences of opioid use; best practice guidelines may reduce incidence of long-term opioid use but are unlikely to help people withdraw from long-term opioids. In this context understanding the benefits of the intervention is much broader than simply assessing the effect of the intervention on the primary outcome. We will be seeking to improve activities of daily living as our primary patient-centred outcome. Nevertheless, we suggest that the benefits from this intervention may include a reduction in longer-term opioid related adverse events. Even with one-year follow up, within the trial, we are unlikely to identify the consequences of the longer term adverse events of opioids such as endocrine disturbances, osteopenia, increased risk of falls and fractures. Benefits on these longer term outcomes may continue to accrue if we reduce opioid use even if we show no difference on our primary outcome; activities of daily living at one year. For this reason there is a need to use data collected within the trial to model the long-term effects of the intervention on health outcomes and consequentially its long term cost-effectiveness.

1.5 Ethical considerations

The study will be conducted in full adherence with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki and to MRC Good Clinical Practice (GCP) principles and guidelines. It will also comply with all applicable UK legislation and Warwick Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs). All data will be stored securely and held in accordance with Data Protection Act 2018.

We will ensure that all CRFs and questionnaires are anonymised and treated as confidential. Any identifiable data will be stored separately. Participants will be informed that they are free to withdraw at any time during any phase of the work.

We will only recruit patients who are fluent in English. We are excluding people who are not fluent in written and spoken English so that we can ensure comprehension of the study materials (e.g. patient information sheet) and ensure informed consent. In a previous systematic review we found that one of the few identified predictors of lack of success of a self-management intervention was attending courses that were not run in the patient's mother tongue.(20)

We are excluding patients who are either pregnant or aiming to become pregnant in the next 12 months at time of eligibility assessment. There is an absence of research in this area, and although the risk in tapering prescription opioids for chronic non-malignant pain patients was deemed low, it is unclear what impact that opioid reduction may have on their pregnancy, and may require more specialist support than provided in the I-WOTCH study.(21)

Ethical considerations for recruitment are minimal and are predominately to do with access to patient information. For searching of GP registers only clinical staff and the Local Clinical Research

Network (LCRN) along with any research staff (with appropriate permissions) will have access to such information. Patients will have the choice of whether or not to participate and will be given all relevant information about the study to make an informed decision. The general risks to the participants in this study are low, however the study team are aware of implications related to opioid withdrawal such as emotional reactions. We will therefore ensure all facilitators are trained in recognising and managing distress should a situation occur and furthermore each group session will have two facilitators to ensure appropriate management should a patient become distressed: one facilitator can see to the patient and the other continue the group session. For additional support we will ensure a clinical member of the study team is available for consultation by telephone if required. The study team will have a list of clinically qualified personnel to call on should it be necessary. Prof Eldabe is a pain physician and Profs Underwood and Taylor are General Practitioners with experience of research trials. GCP-trained personnel will conduct the trial.

1.6 Consort

The trial will be reported in line with the CONSORT (*Con*solidated *Standards of Reporting Trials*) statement.(22)

2. TRIAL DESIGN

2.1 Trial summary and flow diagram

Our overarching aim is to conduct a definitive randomised controlled trial to test the effectiveness and cost effectiveness of a multicomponent self-management intervention targeting withdrawal of strong opioids in comparison to best usual care (i.e. the control intervention) for people living with chronic pain. We will aim to run the intervention in three locations (North East England, North East London, and West Midlands). We will adapt our existing search algorithms to identify people living with chronic non-malignant pain who have been prescribed strong opioids on more than one occasion in the previous year from GP records. Our initial intention is to recruit 468 participants from between 100 to 200 general practices, community pain/musculoskeletal services and pharmacies across the three locations. The number of groups required will be calculated to ensure that low recruitment to individual groups will not prevent us from reaching our target of 468. As recruitment to these groups has been better than anticipated, then we will continue recruitment until all patients approached have been provided the opportunity to participate. An amended recruitment target of 542 would allow us to consider pain interference and opioid use as two primary outcomes. The clinical and cost-effectiveness of the I-WOTCH intervention will be compared to best usual care. Study outcomes include activities of daily living (including engagement with social, cognitive, emotional, physical and recreational activities), pain severity, generic preference based health related quality of life, sleep quality, self-efficacy, compliance/opioid freedom (percentage opioid free at one year, prescribed medication from GP records expressed as defined daily doses; converted morphine equivalents for opioids), adverse events and resource use (using a combination of routinely collected NHS data, such as hospital episode statistics & GP records, and patient self-reported data, such as over the counter medication and other nonpharmacological pain related costs). Follow up data will be collected at four, eight and 12 months. As well as a within trial economic analysis we will model the long term impact of the intervention. We will carry out a process evaluation, using the MRC guidance on developing and evaluating complex interventions including an assessment of intervention fidelity.(23)

Figure 1: Recruitment flow diagram (original estimates based on the COPERS study)



2.2 Aims and objectives

2.2.1 Primary objective

The primary objective of this trial is to test the effectiveness and cost effectiveness of a patientcentred multicomponent self-management intervention targeting withdrawal of strong opioids on activities of daily living for people living with chronic non-malignant pain.

2.2.2 Secondary objectives

The secondary objectives of the trial are:

- 1. To run an internal pilot, with formative process evaluation, to confirm successful recruitment;
- 2. To run a definitive multi-centre trial to assess the clinical effectiveness and resource use implications of the I-WOTCH intervention versus usual care over a 12 month follow up; and related to this, develop an initial decision analytic cost effectiveness model and value of information analysis based on existing evidence.
- 3. To run a parallel process evaluation of the trial which will inform interpretation of the trial findings and the implementation of the intervention across the NHS, if indicated.
- 4. To update the decision analytic cost effectiveness model and value of information analysis with the data from the definitive trial and model the long term cost effectiveness of the I-WOTCH intervention versus usual care.
- 5. To disseminate the results. If appropriate, this will include providing materials to support roll-out of the intervention.

2.3 Outcome measures

2.3.1 Efficacy

Primary outcome; activities of daily living

Increasing or maintaining function is a key long-term goal in treating those with chronic pain. People maintained on opioids often report poor pain control with reduced function and quality of life. Experimental pain testing protocols suggest that sensory hyperalgesia may appear immediately after discontinuation of opioid with consequent worsening of pain. Studies of long term opioid tapering have overall shown an improvement in function without an associated worsening of pain. (24, 25)

We will use the Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) Pain Interference Short Form (8A)(PROMIS-PI-SF-8A) as the primary outcome measure (26) for activities of daily living. This is an eight- item, generic, self-report measure which assesses the consequence of pain on relevant aspects of an individual's life and key activities of daily living: engagement with social, cognitive, emotional, physical, and recreational activities. Full details of the measure are available from the Assessment Centre SM website <u>http://www.assessmentcenter.net/</u>. The PROMIS-PI measures the same construct as two legacy pain interference measures (Brief Pain Inventory Pain Interference subscale and the SF-36 Bodily Pain subscale), supporting the calculation of a common metric. (27, 28) Furthermore the Pain Interference Short Form is a universal rather than disease-specific scale. We consider that measurement of pain interference is the most appropriate measure for assessment of activities of daily living in this study.

If we achieve a positive result in our trial then evidence that we can reduce the extent that pain

interferes with usual activities will be a strong incentive for patients to join such a programme. Even, a negative result on this outcome, in the context of reduced overall opioid use may still be an important stimulus for patients to join such a programme;

'We can reduce your dependence on opioids, you avoid long term opioid side effects and how your pain affects your life will be no worse'

Data will be collected at baseline and four, eight and 12 months following randomisation.

Primary outcome; opioid use

The aim of our intervention is complete withdrawal from all immediate and long term release opioids. Our main analysis for opioid use will be the mean difference in morphine equivalent dose in the four weeks prior to one-year follow-up expressed as mg of morphine per day. We will calculate this using equianalgesic doses of opioids using the same values we provided to the nurses delivering the intervention (see below). By doing this we will achieve greater statistical power than using a categorical outcome of opioid free. For sensitivity analyses, we will use alternative published values for equianalgesic doses of opioids to ensure that our findings are robust if different weightings are used. For secondary analyses we will compare proportions achieving a complete withdrawal and proportions of responders, defined as \geq 50% reduction in morphine equivalent doses taken, between intervention and control groups.

Whilst for the purposes of identification of potential participants we will use general practice prescribing data for the purposes of outcome assessment it is medication used rather than medication prescribed that is of interest. We will therefore base our outcome assessment on participant self-report of opioid medications used in the preceding four weeks. In contrast to some other therapeutic areas we anticipate participants to have good recall of their current medication and doses. Our clinical experience is that this group of patients using strong opioids have very good recall for medication used. This is helped by their only being a limited number of products to consider.

Whilst our study entry criterion is participant reported use of using strong opioids on most days in the preceding four weeks, our continuous measure of opioid use will be mean morphine equivalents of opioid used in the preceding four weeks. This will include all opioids used; including any weak opioids used.

Self-reported data on opioid use will be collected at baseline, 4, 8 and 12 months following randomisation via postal follow-up. At baseline, one postal reminder will be sent. At 4, 8 and 12 months a postal reminder will be sent. In the event that no response is obtained from the postal reminder at 4, 8 or 12 months, we will contact the participant by phone and collect our primary clinical outcome, opioid use, and EQ-5D-5L over the phone. For those that have given consent for receiving study related text messages, texts will be used to facilitate return of questionnaires. Whilst we anticipate long term benefits from opioid withdrawal during the actual period of opioid withdrawal this may be a negative health impact. Any such early negative effects will not captured using a questionnaire at four months; when tapered withdrawal should have finished. For this reason we will ask participants to complete a weekly diary that includes the EQ-5D-5L and the Short Opioid Withdrawal Scale for the first four months after randomisation. For those that have given consent for receiving study related text messages, texts will be used to prompt participants to complete their weekly diary once a week.

Opioid use was originally intended as a main secondary outcome. Our amended recruitment target of 542 would allow these to be considered as two separate primary outcomes.

Other secondary outcomes

Our package of other secondary outcomes and process measures is informed by the consensus recommendations for core outcome domains for trials of the efficacy and effectiveness of treatments for chronic pain by the Initiative on Methods, Measurement, and Pain Assessment in Clinical Trials (IMMPACT) group.(29) All outcome measures are presented in Table 1 with data collection time points. In the event that questionnaires are not returned by the participant, one postal reminder will be sent after 10-14 day intervals. Following this, if there is still no response, they will receive a telephone call from a member of the trial coordinating team to collect data on the primary clinical outcome (i.e. activities of daily living), opioid use, and EQ-5D-5L.

Table 1: Summary of outcome measures and delivery time points

Type of Data	Outcome measures		Time points					
Type of Data			2 ^b	3 °	4 ^d	5 ^e		
Demographic	Age, gender, ethnic group, age at leaving full time education, current work status	Х						
Activities of daily living*	Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) Pain Interference Short Form (8A)(PROMIS-PI-SF-8A).(26)		X	X	X			
Opioid use*	We will collect opioid consumption over the last 4 weeks by questionnaire. The dosage of opioids will be expressed as average daily morphine equivalent.		X	Х	X			
Opioid prescriptions	Prescribed opioid medication from GP records expressed as average daily morphine equivalent.	Х	X	X	X			
Pain severity	PROMIS Scale v1.0 - Pain Intensity Short-Form 3a (30, 31)		Х	Х	Х			
Symptoms	Severity of Opioid Withdrawal (Symptoms): Short Opiate Withdrawal Scale (ShOWS).(32)		X	X	Х	X		
		х	Х	X	x	Х		
Health Related Quality of Life	SF-12 V2, and EQ-5D-5L.(33, 34)					EQ5 D – DL only		
Sleep quality	Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index.(35)	Х	Х	Х	Х			
Emotional well- being:	Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS).(36)		Х	Х	Х			

Self-Efficacy	Pain Self Efficacy Questionnaire.(37)	х	Х	х	Х	
Resource use	Combination of routinely collected NHS data, such as hospital admissions (including A&E) and duration of inpatient stay, specialists and primary care visits, prescriptions, over the counter medications and other non-pharmacological pain related costs (e.g. acupuncture, physiotherapy). NHS costs, Deaths and fractures will be collected using a combination of routine records (GP) and patients self-reported. The latter will be used also to collect non-NHS costs such as over the counter medications.	Х	X	Х	X	

- 1^a. Baseline
- 2^b. 4 month after randomisation
- 3 °. 8 months after randomisation
- 4^d. 12 months after randomisation
- 5^e Weekly from allocation to 4 months
- *Primary outcome measure

2.3.2 Safety

There will be a system for reporting adverse events and serious adverse events in addition to the trial outcomes by participating clinicians (see Section 4).

2.4 Eligibility criteria

Potential participants are adults living with chronic non-malignant pain who have been prescribed strong opioids for three months or more and are eligible to be included in the trial if they meet the following criteria:

2.4.1 Inclusion criteria

- 1. Provision of written informed consent
- 2. Aged 18 years old or above
- 3. Using opioids for chronic non-malignant pain
- 4. Report using strong opioids for at least three months and on most days in the preceding month
- 5. Fluent in written and spoken English
- 6. Willingness for General Practitioner to be informed of participation

2.4.2 Exclusion criteria

- 1. Regular use of injected opioid drugs
- 2. Report chronic headache as the dominant painful disorder
- 3. Serious mental health problems that preclude participation in a group intervention
- 4. Using opioids for malignant pain

- 5. Unable to attend group sessions
- 6. Previous entry or randomisation in the present trial.
- 7. Participation in a clinical trial of an investigational medicinal product in the last 90 days.
- 8. Pregnant at time of eligibility assessment, or actively trying to become pregnant.

For the purposes of this study we use the British National Formulary (BNF) definition of strong opioids; we will thus recruit participants who are using any of the following drugs; Buprenorphine, Dipipanone, Morphine, Diamorphine, Fentanyl, Methadone, Oxycodone, Papavertum, Pentazocine, Pethidine, Tapentadol, or Tramadol for the relief of pain. People using Methadone for reasons other than the management of chronic pain will not be included. People regularly using injected opioids will be excluded as they will need a different approach to the one we are testing here. We will include people using oral or transdermal preparations. Whilst we have provided a comprehensive list of strong opioids we anticipate that the vast majority of subjects will be using one or more of Buprenorphine, Fentanyl, Morphine, Oxycodone, or Tramadol.(15)

Any adult with chronic non-malignant pain who is using strong opioids will be eligible to join the study; this includes, but is not limited to people with: back pain, fibromyalgia, osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, post-surgical pain, non-cardiac chest pain, and chronic widespread pain. We will exclude people for whom chronic headache is the dominant painful disorder because there are some specific differences to the approach to the management of chronic migraine and medication overuse headache that do not fit in the treatment model proposed here.

We have used the definition of strong/weak opioids used in the BNF. We have not set an upper age limit to ensure that those at greatest risk of serious opioid-related adverse events are included. We have excluded those aged under eighteen as few adolescents are living with chronic non-malignant pain for which they are prescribed strong opioids.

We have considered in detail our definition of use of strong opioids. For the intervention to be meaningful it needs to be targeted at current regular opioid users. There is no accepted definition of regular opioid use. In epidemiological studies, definitions such as 'several days a week for a month or more', or 'at least five days per week for at least four continuous weeks' have been used.(38, 39) These definitions, however, may not capture our population of interest; those who are long-term users of strong opioids. These definitions may identify people who are taking opioids for an acute problem who will soon stop using opioids. We have, therefore, set our time frame for regular opioid use as three months to reflect the conventional definition of time for pain to become chronic. This will ensure that everyone we include is using opioids for chronic pain. We have, however, used the preceding four weeks to define the frequency of use to reflect previous definitions and for use to be on at least half the days for each of those four weeks. We recognise that some people using opioids for chronic pain may be sourcing some of their supplies outside conventional medical services. This group will also be eligible for the study.

Ability to participate in the group sessions is an essential criterion for joining the study. People who are physically unable to travel or are unable to arrange transport to the intervention venues will be excluded. Venues will be as accessible as possible by public transport. People with serious mental health problems, or other substance abuse problems (e.g. alcohol abuse) will not be excluded unless

their problems mean they will be disruptive in the group or otherwise unable to engage with group process.

If more than one person from the same household return an expression of interest form to prevent cross-contamination the study team would offer to complete the eligibility assessment with both potential participants. If both were eligible the study team will ask the potential participants to select who they would like to proceed to participate in the study.

2.5 Informed consent

There are two consent stages:

- 1) Expression of interest
- 2) Consent to be part of the study

1) Expression of interest

Potential participants will be sent an invitation letter with the patient information sheet and an 'expression of interest' form if they meet the eligibility criteria following: (a) electronic screening of GP records; or (b) telephone interview completed by a member of the study team. Those interested in participating can return this form along with contact details back to the study team using a preaddressed envelope. There will be a single postal reminder after 10-14 days.

2) Consent to be part of the study

Following return of the 'expression of interest' form, a study package will be sent out to the potential participant. The study package will consist of an I-WOTCH cover letter, participant information sheet, trial consent form, baseline questionnaires and pre-addressed envelope. The consent form will include consent for participating in the trial, the use of anonymised data, audio recording group days, observation of the group days, participating in one-to-one consultations, permission to access health and GP records and permission to receive text messages in relation to the study. Contact details of the study team will also be provided should the potential participants have any questions before they consent.

For those entering the study following interest in posters in pharmacies or via self-referral, the patient will contact WCTU directly. A member of the study team will conduct an eligibility screen over the phone and collect patient and GP details for those that are eligible and would like to receive further information. The study pack as described above will be sent to these individuals.

If the potential participant wishes to participate in the study, they will return the signed consent form and completed baseline questionnaires using the pre-addressed envelope. A postal reminder will be sent after 10-14 days. If a signed consent form and completed questionnaire are received, a designated member of the study team will then contact the participant via telephone. A final eligibility check will be conducted based on the medications the patient self-reports in the baseline questionnaire, and any queries on the questionnaire will be resolved at this point. If the medications meet the eligibility criteria and consent is deemed to be valid and informed, the member will countersign the consent form after the patient has had the opportunity to ask questions and have these answered satisfactorily. Potential participants will be informed of their withdrawal rights and, if they would like more time to consider their participation in the research study, they will be given the opportunity to consent at a later date. The potential participant will be able to do this by getting in touch with a member of the research team (contact details will be displayed on the participant information sheet) within two weeks of initial contact with the researcher. Once the consent form has been signed by the potential participant and countersigned by a member of the research team, they will be formally enrolled in the study. A copy of the fully signed consent will be sent to the participant and a copy to their GP.

In the unlikely scenario that new information becomes available that may be relevant to the participant's willingness to continue in the research, the participant will be contacted by the relevant researcher and asked whether they still wish to continue participating in the study. Should they wish to do this a revised written information sheet and consent form will be sent to the participant with a pre-paid envelope and the participant will be asked to read, sign and send this back to the research team.

Willingness to continue will also be monitored throughout the intervention period by researchers conducting the intervention.

Additional consent for qualitative interviews

For those that consent at the beginning of the study to be included as potential participants for the qualitative interviews (and are selected to be interviewed) a letter, information sheet and consent form specific for the interview part of the study will be sent by post. Participants will be contacted by phone approximately 7 - 10 days after the information and consent form have been posted to check whether participants would like to be interviewed, answer any questions they may have and to arrange a date. The consent form will be checked and countersigned by the interviewer before the interview.

Additional consent for missing data calls

The four and eight month questionnaires contain a Missing Data section, which will serve for participants to provide explicit consent for a member of the study team to contact them to discuss any unclear or missing data over the duration of the study.

2.6 Recruitment and randomisation

2.6.1 Recruitment

Potential participants will be identified via:

a) Electronic screening of GP records, pain clinic records and musculoskeletal physiotherapy clinics

We will adapt our existing search algorithms to identify people living with chronic nonmalignant pain to identify those who have been prescribed strong opioids on more than one occasion in the previous six months from GP records, pain clinic records and musculoskeletal physiotherapy offices.

Inclusion criteria will include: (a) one or more prescriptions for strong opioid treatment in the previous 3 to 6 months and (b) one or more prescriptions for strong opioid treatment in the previous 0 to 3 months. Exclusion criteria will include: (a) methadone use as part of substance abuse management, (b) People receiving strong opioid for the management of pain due to active malignant disease (c) housebound status (this limits participation in group sessions). Eligible potential participants with cancer code(s) will be flagged for review.

Not all of the individuals identified through this screening process will meet our opioid use criteria. Practices, with support from the Clinical Research Network will, search their records, and screen the list for those who are taking opioids for malignant pain or who should not be approached for other reasons. No one who is considered vulnerable will be approached. The study team will be provided with a pooled anonymous data set to allow response rates to be calculated. This list will contain, gender, age (not date of birth) and ethnicity (if recorded).

b) Referred to the study by their GP or healthcare professionals at pain clinics and musculoskeletal physiotherapy clinics

GPs and healthcare professionals at pain clinics and musculoskeletal physiotherapy clinics will be able to refer potential participants by giving them an information pack which will provide information on the study, expression of interest form and contact information for the study team.

c) Posters advertising details of the study will be displayed in prominent areas of GP surgeries, pharmacies, pain clinics and musculoskeletal physiotherapy clinics

GP surgeries, pain clinics, musculoskeletal physiotherapy clinics and pharmacies will display posters in prominent areas. The posters provide information on the study and contact details of the study team.

The eligibility of a participant will be determined by (i) electronic screening of health records and verification from the GP and/or healthcare professional; and (ii) telephone interview by a member of the study team. Any clinical queries raised during the telephone interview will be referred to a clinical member of the study team.

GP Recruitment (Initial Plan):

We will recruit in three locations (North East England, North East London, and West Midlands) whose populations are broadly representative of the UK as a whole. Our recruitment strategy is based on our experience of successful recruitment to multiple large community based studies of people living with chronic pain (BEAM, BEST, COPERS).(40-42). We seek to recruit from around 100 general practices in total with approximately 33 from each of the three geographical locations which will provide around 850,000-900,000 potential participants. This will be supplemented by recruitment from community pain services, community musculoskeletal services and pharmacies. We will recruit practices in waves with clusters of practices in reasonable geographical proximity so that we can populate groups in a timely manner.

GP Recruitment (Amended Plan):

Recruitment will be undertaken in two locations (North East England and the Midlands), as no funding was available in the London area – a larger proportion of recruitment will be from the Midlands, as this now incorporates East Midlands, West Midlands and the Thames Valley region.

Response rates to mail-outs were also lower than anticipated, so we now seek to recruit from around 200 general practices, providing around 2,000,000 potential participants.

We will also take direct referrals to the study from general practitioners and healthcare professionals in participating practices, pain clinics and musculoskeletal physiotherapy clinics and will provide posters for waiting rooms including in pharmacies; although our experience is that this is not a very productive route of recruitment. Those who find out about the study from their healthcare professional or via the waiting room advertisement will contact the study team directly

or pick up an invitation pack from the practice or clinic receptionists. We will also take self-referrals to the study following interest from media sources such as the study website or study press releases.

When participants contact the study team, they will then be screened and checked for suitability to participate by using the inclusion and exclusion criteria as a checklist. Eligibility forms will be completed for every participant assessed, detailing reasons for exclusion. To ensure that we meet our recruitment targets in a timely manner, where possible we will also recruit people attending relevant community services in the same localities as our participating practices. We will approach community based musculoskeletal services, community pain services and pharmacies serving similar geographical areas after we have identified our clusters of practices. Including these recruitment sites will ensure we can achieve our recruitment targets even if practice based recruitment is not as good as projected. We will use a broadly similar approach to recruitment in these sites to the general practices. We may not, however, be able to easily access data on opioid prescribing for this group and will therefore need to approach all those with chronic pain and establish current opioid use as part of the recruitment process.

2.6.2 Randomisation

The Warwick Clinical Trials Unit service will be used.

Initial Plan:

Assuming recruitment is similar in each locality, we will randomise around 75-80 people to the intervention in each locality (i.e. sequentially at a site level). We will need to provide around seven courses in each locality. To ensure we populate the groups we will cluster groups of 4-5 geographically proximate practices with 40,000 – 50,000 patients to launch recruitment at around the same time. We will then randomise participants when we have sufficient participants to populate a group in batches of around 24 participants. This will help reduce any delay between randomisation and start of the intervention. Randomisation will be stratified by geographical locality, baseline pain severity and baseline opioid use. These data will be collected via self-reported postal questionnaires while obtaining consent.

There are, of course, good reasons to think there will be regional differences in percentage of population using strong opioids but this may not translate into it being easier to recruit either practices or participants in different locations. We will revisit these estimates as part of the value of information analysis at the end of the pilot phase (described in more detail later in the document) and, if appropriate, adjust numbers required.

Amended Plan:

We intend to randomise around 350-370 people in the Midlands (175-185 to the intervention) and around 180-200 people in North East England (90-100 to the intervention). We will provide around 20 groups in the Midlands, and around 16 groups in North East England.

Having monitored response rates for our early groups across both regions, we will cluster groups of geographically proximate practices with between 50,000 - 100,000 to launch recruitment for a group.

2.6.3 Post-randomisation withdrawals and exclusions

Researchers in collaboration with the CIs will monitor the participants and highlight any concerns to the PIs. Participants may be withdrawn from the trial at the discretion of the investigator and/or Trial Steering Committee due to safety concerns.

In accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki, each participant is free to withdraw from the research study at any time (including follow-up) without providing a reason and without prejudice, if they so wish. Participants are informed of this in the participant information sheet.

Unless a participant explicitly withdraws their consent, they should be followed-up wherever possible and data collected as per the protocol until the end of the trial. Anonymised data recorded up to the point of withdrawal will be included in the analysis. Should a participant decide to withdraw after the intervention commences, or should the investigator(s) decide to withdraw the participant, all efforts will be made to complete and report the observations up to the time of withdrawal as thoroughly as possible. A complete and final evaluation at the time of the participant's withdrawal will be recorded in the Case Report Form (CRF). If the reason for withdrawal is a Serious Adverse Event (SAE), monitoring of the participant will continue until the outcome is evident. The specific event must be recorded in the CRF.



Date: 10Feb2021. IRAS Ref ID: 199154

2.7 Trial treatments / intervention

2.7.1 Main trial intervention

I-WOTCH is an 8-10 week programme with a mixture of group sessions led by two facilitators (a trained I-WOTCH nurse and either a lay person with chronic pain and experience of opioid withdrawal/tapering, or an allied health professional) and one-to one sessions (face to face and telephone with the I-WOTCH trained nurse). Key components of the intervention are highlighted in Table 2.

The group element of the intervention will run on three weekdays early in the intervention period. We will try, where possible, to run the sessions during school terms to accommodate those with children. The start time of the group sessions will be 10:00am and the finish time will be 3:00pm. The group days will be held in easily accessible venues in the community which have disabled parking and/or near to public transport to allow participants easy access. The venues will be booked in advance, and refreshments (tea and coffee) will be provided for the three days. In light of feedback from our PPI group we have changed the three days from being three consecutive days to being two consecutive days followed by a further day of group work after participants have agreed a withdrawal treatment plan. This will be followed by two telephone consultations with the nurse and a then final face-face-consultation in weeks eight to ten (Table 3).

The group intervention will be delivered using a range of methods including: group discussions, brainstorming, sharing narratives and experiences, problem solving, watching educational DVDs and role play. There will be scheduled activities to explore challenges and barriers of opioid withdrawal and formulating plans to overcome these barriers. We will also incorporate cognitive restructuring techniques, mind focus and mindfulness. Details of the topics and content of the intervention are provided in Table 4.

Table 2: Key components of the I-WOTCH Group Sessions					
Key components of group sessions					
General pain management topics include:	Opioid specific topics include:				
Acute versus Chronic pain	The rationale of prescribing in chronic pain				
Coping and pacing skills	Opioid induced tolerance and need for dose escalation				
Posture and movement advice	Evidence of usefulness of opioids short and long term				
Communication Skills	Side effects of opioids short term and long term				
Relaxation techniques	Case studies of successful discontinued opioid therapy				
Mindfulness	Opioid withdrawal symptoms				
	Advantages of slow supervised taper				
	Symptom management during tapering				
	Pain control after opioids				

Where possible, each group will have an average of 12 participants (with a maximum of 16 participants). The study was statistically powered for 12 participants in a group.

At time of the eligibility call, attendance at Days 1 & 2 is deemed mandatory to be able to be considered for randomisation. All participants <u>must</u> attend Day 1 of the group course at a minimum. If a participant is unable to attend day 1, where possible , they will be given the opportunity to attend an alternative intervention course, otherwise they will be sent copies of all the written material that is provided to course attendees.

One-to-one Consultations

The initial one-to-one consultations will give participants an opportunity to discuss in detail their opioid reduction regimes and where participants will be able to jointly agree their opioid reduction plan. These initial sessions are scheduled to take place after the initial two days and prior to the follow-up group day. Nurses will have the opportunity to gather goals, and use motivational interviewing to help participants engage in the behaviour change. Study nurses will provide a detailed advice sheet for participants to give to their GPs. This will provide information for the GP to taper opioids and minimise withdrawal effects, thus supporting coordinated care. All tapering plans will be checked by a clinical member of the I-WOTCH team on receipt.

During the training, nurses will be taught communication skills to facilitate discussion with the participants on opioid reduction and motivational interviewing. Participants will also cover communication skills during the I-WOTCH group sessions (how to communicate effectively with their healthcare professionals).

Table 3: Course structure				
Week	Course			
One - Four	I-WOTCH Day one 10.00am – 3.00pm			
	I-WOTCH Day two 10.00am – 3.00pm			
	One to one consultation with specialist nurse. Jointly agreed withdrawal treatment plan (e.g. Thursday/Friday)			
	I-WOTCH Day three 10.00am-3.00pm			
Four– seven	Up to two telephone consultations			
Eight to ten	One to one consultation with specialist nurse.			

Day 1 Living with and dealing with pain	Outline of content					
Introduction	Aims of the course					
	Group members introduce themselves to each other. Agree group 'rules of engagement'					
Information	Information / Education about persistent pain and opioid and other drug use.					
	Introduce our reference patient to discuss and learn from throughout th course.					
Putting pain and drugs in	Acceptance					
context	Mind mood pain and opioids					
	Pros and cons of using opioids and other drugs					
	The pain cycle (including use of drugs)					
	Breaking out of the pain and drug cycle					
Relaxation	Relaxation and Mindfulness					
	Reflections, summary of day					
Day Two: Doing something about life with pain						
Reflections	Reflection of Day 1					
Making changes	Problem solving, goal setting and action planning					
	Barriers to change unhelpful thinking					
	Pacing					
Non drug pain	Reframing negatives to positives					
management techniques	Attention control and distraction					
	Identifying things that make pain more manageable					
	Posture and movement advice					
	Mindfulness					
Drug pain management techniques	Withdrawal					
	Drug reduction strategies					
	Case studies of successful opioid withdrawal					

	Reflections and summary of day				
Withdrawal Plan					
One to one withdrawal treatment plans	Participant and nurse jointly devise and agree a withdrawal strategy. The recommended tapering regime will be sent to the GP. The GP will then be able to implement the change in prescription when the participant next see's the GP. Should the GP have any questions about the recommended tapering regime they will be able to contact a clinical member of the study team including the Co CI Prof Eldabe. All relevant contact details will be provided to the GP.				
Day three: Communication and relationships					
Reflections	Reflection of day 1 and day 2				
Communication skills	Communicating with healthcare professionals Communication and listening skills				
Dealing with unwanted emotions	Managing anger, frustration and irritability Recognising depression				
Practice	Practicing non drug pain management techniques				
Contingency planning	Set back strategies				
	Reflections and summary of course				
Follow up					
Two one-to-one telephone consultations	Reinforce messages and management of symptoms other than pain Monitor progress against agreed withdrawal plan				
One face-to-face consultation	Reinforce messages and management of symptoms other than pain				

Opioid tapering

Drug Choice:

Participants will be tapered as, a first choice, on their drug of presentation. In case of participants presenting on long-acting preparations such as fentanyl transdermal patches these can be tapered in decrement of 12 mcg/hr patches and an oral formulation of alternative opioid with equianalgesic potency introduced when the lowest increment of the patch is reached.(14)

Speed of Tapering:

We propose to use a regimen based on the Mayo Clinic experience as it provides some evidence to

support the notion of slow tapering and is unlikely to be associated with severe withdrawal symptoms and therefore likely to facilitate adherence.(14) This consists of a 10% decrease of the original dose every 5-7 days until 30% of the original dose is reached. This is followed by a weekly decrease by 10% of the remaining dose. The 10% may be rounded up to suit prescribing.

Equianalgesic dosing:

For the calculation of equianalgesic doses we will use the data provided by the Faculty of Pain Medicine(https://www.rcoa.ac.uk/faculty-of-pain-medicine/opioids-aware/structured-approach-to-prescribing/dose-equivalents-and-changing-opioids). For drugs not included in the table for example for methadone, we will use other published data.(43, 44) We will use the same general approach to estimating opioid equivalent doses for our final analyses. All study nurses will be provided with a printed and electronic version of these data. We will provide training in equianalgesic dose calculation as well as an electronic means of calculating and communicating the tapering plan to participants and general practitioners. Nurses will be provided with an android App developed by Warwick University IT department. The App will facilitate the calculations of tapering regimes, as well as equianalgesic doses of systemic opioids when switching from patch preparations. Where appropriate we will use 'weak' opioids (codeine/dihydrocodeine) as part of the tapering regime. For the purposes of managing changes in medication during the taper, individual variability will need to be taken into account.

Frequency of usage:

People utilising opioids, as rescue analgesia at a frequency of less than one dose per day will not require a formal tapering regime but will still be supported to completely withdraw from opioids.

Planning of, and support for, tapering regime

At the initial face-to-face meeting with the intervention nurse a withdrawal plan will be agreed. This will be based on the regime outlined here but will take participant preference and wishes into account. This will allow for some flexibility in approach according to individual circumstances. There will be up to two subsequent telephone consultations and one face-to-face consultation over the specified duration of the tapering plan where progress against individual withdrawal plans will be assessed and encouragement to continue will be given.

The facilitators will be trained to deliver the intervention following the latest version of the two intervention manuals – the Facilitator Manual (for use by the research nurses, lay facilitators and allied health professionals) and the Nurse Tapering Manual (research nurses only).

2.7.2 Control intervention

This is a pragmatic trial. In a real life situation health care providers, and patients, may attempt to identify low cost, 'off the peg' interventions and activities in the hope that they might be of assistance. Our previous experience of trials of complex behavioural interventions in populations experiencing chronic pain, an intractable condition which patients (and their health care professional) commonly find demoralising, is that it is difficult to recruit participants to studies where the control arm receive treatment as usual. Instead we offer all participants (intervention and control) what might be described as 'potential best usual care'.(12, 45) This represents the type of usual care package that might be available at very low cost to commissioners, or individual health care practitioners, interested in addressing this problem outside of the trial situation. This approach will allow us to standardise care in the control arm as far as possible and avoid risk of further demoralisation amongst those randomised to the control arm.(46)

There are two participant-facing components to this;

• 'My Opioid Manager'

An anglicised version of My Opioid Manager

(http://www.opioidmanager.com/uploads/3/4/3/2/3432072/myom_book_final.pdf) will be provided as a hard copy to all participants and also make an electronic version available that can be accessed through a secure website requiring individual login. 'My Opioid Manager' is also available as a free iBook for iPad and an as interactive App freely available in iTunes (for iPhone and iPad) and Google Play (for Android smartphones). We will advise participants of their availability but we will not be producing anglicised versions of these for this study.

• Relaxation package

We have included a relaxation CD as part of the control intervention. We will update the material used for the COPERS study and make this available as a CD.

Additionally we will ensure that all general practices recruiting participants for the study are aware of best practice in the use of opioids for chronic non-malignant pain. This will further serve to standardise the control intervention and reduce the possibility of any practice specific factors affecting outcomes. We will provide written information on the study to all GPs working on best current advice on the use of opioids for chronic non-malignant pain and advice on the use alpha2 adrenergic blockers to reduce symptoms of opioid withdrawal. We have considered providing practice based educational sessions but in view of the large number of practices involved this will not be practical. We will, however, offer to provide sessions on appropriate use of opioids for chronic non-malignant pain and information about the I-WOTCH trial at local GP educational events in localities in which we are running the trial.

2.7.3 Compliance

During the main phase of the trial, we will record the number of sessions each individual attended, including the follow up calls completed.

We will periodically observe the consent process and baseline and follow-up assessments. The research fellow/senior research fellow based at Warwick will have responsibility for quality control of the interventions. The research fellow/senior research fellow will periodically make quality control visits to observe the group sessions. Quality assurance checks will be undertaken by the WCTU to ensure the integrity of randomisation, study entry procedures and data collection.

2.7.4 Internal pilot of intervention

We will recruit 45-50 people, from 8-10 general practices in Coventry and Warwickshire to a randomised internal pilot. This equates to two practice clusters. This site is close to the main study team allowing close monitoring and evaluation. It is also the middle of our three localities for current opioid prescribing, giving the best benchmark for recruitment across the full trial. Our intent, if appropriate, is to include data from pilot participants in the final analysis to maximise the efficiency of the overall trial design.(80) All data collection and outcomes will be collected according to main trial protocol. This will allow us to populate two intervention groups of 12 people and recruit a further 24 control participants. Data from this pilot will provide crucial data on recruitment and participants' baseline characteristics allowing us to make any required adjustments to sample size (see below), recruitment processes, and recruitment sampling frame. A successful pilot study is a key milestone we need to achieve before starting the main trial. The key success parameters for this pilot study will be

• June 2017 we would have randomised 45-50 participants

• September 2017, three months after completion of recruitment, to have delivered the I-WOTCH intervention package to two groups within the RCT with 70% of those randomised to intervention receiving the essentials of the I-WOTCH intervention; defined as attending at least half of the group sessions, and attending the first one to one session to agree an opioid reduction plan

We will arrange a TSC meeting towards the end of the pilot phase to consider if we have sufficient evidence to justify proceeding to a main study.

We will run a formative process evaluation of the pilot phase to assess the acceptability of randomisation, acceptability of the control condition, feasibility of group delivery, outcome assessment burden, and any problems encountered during the intervention. We will seek to do brief interviews people who appeared eligible but who did not join the study. This work will inform any changes to our processes that may be needed before proceeding to the main study. This will use the same theoretical framework and approach described below for the main process evaluation. We will test the acceptability of randomisation, acceptability of the control condition, feasibility, outcome assessment burden and any problems encountered during the intervention.

2.8 Process Evaluation

The process evaluation will explore any barriers and enablers to the intervention becoming part of everyday life, from both the perspective of those delivering and receiving the intervention. Key areas to be addressed in the process evaluation will include context, fidelity (the extent to which the intervention was delivered as conceived), dose delivered (the number of components of the intervention offered to participants) and dose received (the extent to which participants used or completed the tasks).(47) Some participants will be asked to complete feedback forms to provide comments on their time in the intervention.

Quantitative data

We will collect detailed data on the uptake of the I-WOTCH programme. This will include numbers attending each component of three course days; understanding which sessions within a course participants choose to attend gives finer resolution than simply whether they attended for at least part of a day. We will also collect data on the take-up of the one-to-one sessions with nurses and follow-up telephone calls.

Observational data

We will digitally audio-record all intervention delivery group sessions, to minimise the risk of those delivering the intervention changing their behaviour when being recorded. From this we will analyse a purposively selected subset of 10% of recordings different group session, covering all geographical areas, and across all time periods of the intervention.

This is being undertaken:

- i) To assess fidelity
- ii) To understand what areas generated discussed by participants and understand the issues discussed.

Fidelity will be assessed, looking at whether all components are delivered as expected. We are aware that the effectiveness of complex interventions may be dependent on the 'skills' of those delivering them.(48) 'Skills' include separate but related constructs of adherence and competence and these will be assessed with the aid of a checklist whilst being open to any additional dimensions that emerge as important.

We will also record the individual nurse consultations and any follow –up telephone consultations. All these will be recorded on an encrypted digital recorder, then a 10% sub sample analysed, selected purposively to reflect diverse range of gender, age, geographical location and baseline opioid use.

Interviews with study participants

We will undertake semi-structured interviews with a purposive sample, approximately 20 in each group of intervention and control participants.(49) Selection will be informed by age, gender, geographical location, baseline & follow-up opioid use, and programme uptake (from those that have consented to take part in the interviews). We will continue interviews until no new information emerges from the interviews. In order to prevent our interview study introducing bias into the primary trial analysis these will take place at the end of the follow-up period.

The topics covered in the interview will include participant responses to the intervention (or control), how they felt they were able to use it, how easy or difficult it was to use, were some components more challenging to use than others, specific barriers or enablers, and exploring the "dose" received via prompts on the components of the intervention that were utilised, dropped or never used and their overall experience of using this intervention. For those in the active intervention, their experience of being in a group will also be explored. We anticipate these interviews will last about one hour and will be digitally recorded.

Interviews with staff delivering the intervention

At the end of the study a purposive sample of the staff delivering the intervention (n=20) will be interviewed about their experiences of teaching the intervention, including barriers and enablers. To look at what worked, what was more challenging and their overall experiences of the programme. We anticipate these interviews will last up to an hour and will, be digitally recorded.

Reducing bias

We will ensure that those delivering the intervention will be sufficiently separate from the evaluation team.

<u>Analysis</u>

Digitally recorded interviews and group sessions will be anonymised and transcribed verbatim. We will use NVivo 10 to organise the data. Transcripts from interviews will be coded and analysed using framework analysis.(50) Recordings of group intervention delivery sessions will be coded using a checklist to assist with the process of understanding "dose received" and fidelity, but also be open to any additional elements included that were not as originally conceived. The analysis of any discussion that takes place during the group sessions will be analysed using the same approach as in the interviews. Intervention fidelity will be assessed using the principles outlined by Mars et al.(51)

Integrating quantitative and qualitative findings

Data from quantitative and qualitative findings will be integrated as outlined by O'Cathain et al.(52) We will use both 'following a thread' which involves selecting a question or component from one aspect of the findings and following across, and "mixed methods matrix" where, for example, responses on quantitative scales can be compared to interview transcript, and data on each case can be concisely stated and recorded on a matrix.(52)

2.9 Blinding

2.9.1 Methods for ensuring blinding

Blinding will be impossible for participants and facilitators. However, where possible we will ensure that the intervention delivery team is separate from the data collection team.

Routine data sources such as GP prescribing data are not prone to bias. Our primary clinical outcome is a participant completed outcome. Participants will, inevitably be aware of their treatment allocation. We will develop and sign off a detailed pre-specified statistical analysis plan before any outcome data are accessed for analysis.

2.10 Concomitant illness

At the start of the study, potential participants will be screened during their eligibility assessment for any concomitant illnesses. If the illness influences the potential participant's eligibility to continue in the trial (e.g. serious mental health problems that preclude participation in a group intervention) the investigator will be informed and they will be excluded.

2.11 End of trial

For this study, the end of research is defined as the date when the last participant completes their 12 month follow-up after randomisation.

Although the study is low risk, the Sponsor and CIs reserve the right to terminate the research on safety grounds at any time. Before terminating the research, the sponsor and investigators will ensure that a review of the overall benefit-risk analysis confirms the balance to be no longer acceptable. Should termination be necessary both parties will arrange the relevant procedures which include informing the Research Ethics Committee. On termination of the research, the sponsor and CI's will assure that adequate consideration is given to the protection of enrolled participants' interests.

The trial will be stopped prematurely if:

- Mandated by the Ethics Committee
- Following recommendations from the Data Monitoring Committee (DMC)
- Funding for the trial ceases

The Research Ethics Committee will be notified in writing when the trial has been concluded or terminated early.

3. METHODS AND ASSESSMENTS

Table 5: Contact points: enrolment, intervention and data collection							
Initial							
	Contact	Contact	Contact	Contact	Contact	Contact	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	
	()			()			
Contact	Contact/	Enrolment	Intervention	4 month	8 month	12 month	
	screening	(Baseline)		follow up	follow up	follow up	
Clinician's decision to	✓						
inform potential							
participant of study <u>or</u>							
potential participant							
collects invitation pack							
from clinic/practice							
reception or patient							
directly contacts study							
team							
Potential participant is	√						
sent invitation pack and							
returns completed							
expression of interest							
form							
Eligibility screening	✓						
(inclusion/exclusion							
criteria)							
Potential participant		✓					
receives study pack							
Potential participant		✓					
completes and returns							
consent form							
Participant completes and		\checkmark		\checkmark	✓	✓	
returns questionnaire							
Eligibility is confirmed		\checkmark					
Informed consent		✓					
Intervention delivery			✓				
Adverse events		✓		\checkmark	✓	✓	

3.1 Schedule of enrolment, delivery of intervention and data collection
Table 5:	Contact poin	ts: enrolmen	t, intervention	and data co	ollection	
	Initial Contact (1)	Contact (2)	Contact (3)	Contact (4)	Contact (5)	Contact (6)
Contact	Contact/ screening	Enrolment (Baseline)	Intervention	4 month follow up	8 month follow up	12 month follow up
Completion of weekly		\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark		
diary booklet (EQ5D and						
ShOWS) from						
randomisation to 4						
months						

4. ADVERSE EVENT MANAGEMENT

Our experience across multiple studies of group interventions is that adverse events directly attributable to the intervention are rare. This includes events during the session, e.g. severe psychological disturbance, or a fall during travel to and from the venue. We will manage any suspected adverse events during group or one to one sessions in line with Warwick CTU's standard operating procedures.

4.1 Definitions

4.1.1 Adverse Events (AE)

An Adverse Event (AE) is defined as any untoward medical occurrence in a participant and which does not necessarily have a causal relationship with this treatment/intervention. An adverse event can be any unfavourable and unintended sign, symptom, or disease that occurs during the time a participant is involved in the research (i.e. 12 month research period) *whether or not* it is considered to be related to the intervention.

The following are *expected* adverse events and as such will not be reported on an AE form. They will however be captured on the weekly diaries and 4, 8 and 12 month follow up questionnaires:

- Experiencing mild or moderate levels of emotional distress as a result of discussing experiences of living with opioid use to other people during the delivery of the intervention.
- Those related to opioid tapering: Anxiety, rapid heart rate, palpitations, higher blood pressure, restlessness, sweating, tremors, nausea, abdominal cramps, diarrhoea, poor appetite, dizziness, hot flushes, shivering, myalgia or arthralgia, rhinorrhoea, sneezing, lacrimation, insomnia, yawning, temporary worsening of chronic pain.

4.1.2 Serious Adverse Events (SAEs)

A Serious Adverse Event is an AE that fulfils one or more of the following criteria:

- Results in death
- Is immediately life-threatening
- Requires hospitalisation or prolongation of existing hospitalisation
- Results in persistent or significant disability or incapacity
- Is a congenital abnormality or birth defect
- Is an important medical condition.

For any SAEs which occur during the research study we will follow the appropriate WCTU SOPs.

4.2 Reporting related and unexpected SAEs

Participants will be asked if they have experienced any SAE/AE(s) while tapering opioid use at the nurse consultations, and if so, the symptoms which they have experienced. The research nurses in each region must report any SAEs to the trial coordinating centre within 24 hours of them becoming aware of the event.

Weekly diaries and four, eight and 12 month questionnaires will be checked on receipt for any S/AEs, and if appropriate, the participant will be asked for further details.

SAEs will be reported using the SAE form. The participants GP will not be informed of any S/AE's unless there are safety concerns and there is chance of significant harm to the participant or others. The SAE form will be completed and faxed to the dedicated fax at Warwick CTU: 02476 150549. The trial coordinator will liaise with the investigator to compile all the necessary information. The trial coordinating centre is responsible for reporting any related and unexpected serious adverse events to the sponsor and REC within required timelines. All SAEs will be recorded for inclusion in annual reports to the REC.

The causality of SAEs (i.e. relationship to trial treatment) will be assessed by the investigator(s) on the SAE form (Table 6).

Table	5: Description of SAEs Relationship to trial					
Relationship to trial treatment	Description					
Unrelated	There is no evidence of any causal relationship					
Unlikely to be related	There is little evidence to suggest there is a causal relationship (e.g. the event did not occur within a reasonable time after administration of the trial medication or device). There is another reasonable explanation for the event (e.g. the participant's clinical condition, other concomitant treatment).					
Possible relationship	There is some evidence to suggest a causal relationship (e.g. because the event occurs within a reasonable time after administration of the trial medication or device). However, the influence of other factors may have contributed to the event (e.g. the participant's clinical					

	condition, other concomitant treatments).
Probable relationship	There is evidence to suggest a causal relationship and the influence of other factors is unlikely.
Definitely related	There is clear evidence to suggest a causal relationship and other possible contributing factors can be ruled out.

The TMG will review all SAE data which accumulates over the course of the trial. All serious AEs will be followed for a final outcome until the end of the follow up period (12 months). An outcome of "unknown" will not considered to be an acceptable final outcome. An outcome of "not yet resolved" will be considered an acceptable final outcome for non-serious AEs at the end of a participant's involvement in a research study, and for SAEs at database lock.

5. DATA MANAGEMENT

Submitted data will be reviewed for completeness and entered onto a secure, backed-up bespoke database held at WCTU which will be accessible only to authorised members of the team. Due care will be taken to ensure data safety and integrity, and compliance with the Data Protection Act 2018. Participants will be identified using a unique research number, allocated at entry into the study, and their initials in order to maintain anonymity. The unique research number will be recorded in the participant's CRF. Handling of personal data by the research team will be clearly documented in the participant information sheet and consent obtained.

Personal identifying information will be held at securely WCTU, when received in response to the invitation. This will include a copy of the participant consent form. Personal contact details of trial participants will be needed to organise the baseline and follow-up meetings and send information about dates, venues and timings for the intervention. This information will be filed separately from all other trial information.

In the unlikely event a disclosure is made which jeopardises the safety of the participant or another person, this will be reported to the CI's who will decide on the appropriate action. In such circumstances the participant should be informed that information will be shared with another party and the nature of the information to be shared, unless the CI's considers it unsafe to do so.

5.1 Data collection and management

All data for an individual participant will be collected by individuals from the I-WOTCH research team, delegated members of the Clinical Research Network and/or NHS Trust where appropriate, and recorded in the CRF. Original copies will be sent to WCTU, with copies of CRFs held by the research nurses in relation to the intervention. Participant identification in the CRF will be through their initials and unique research number allocated at the point of entering into the study. Data will be collected from the time the potential participant is considered for entry into the research through to completion of the intervention and follow-up period. Data will be subject to a full set of validation checks and additional data checking procedures to assure quality of data entry.

Follow-up study questionnaires will be sent at four, eight, and 12 months. The eight month questionnaire will be sent with an I-WOTCH study pen and a tea-bag, and the 12 month questionnaire will be posted to participants with a £10 high street voucher as a token of our appreciation. An I-WOTCH study pen and teabag will be enclosed with the 12 month reminder postal questionnaire as an incentive to complete. A third and final reminder will be posted out to

participants at the eight and 12 month timepoints, this questionnaire will be the key clinical outcomes only. If there are missing data (for our key clinical outcomes), this will be followed up with the participant who completed the form, as soon as possible. We will phone the participant and enter the correct information onto the form, this will be initialled and dated.

Particular procedures will be followed to resolve missing/unreturned questionnaires as detailed in the study Data Management Plan.

All (paper) data will be held securely by a member of the research team at WCTU for the baseline questionnaires, intervention evaluation sheets, postal questionnaires at four, eight and 12 months.

5.2 Database

The database will be developed by the Programming Team at WCTU and all specifications (i.e. database variables, validation checks, screens) will be agreed between the programmer and appropriate trial staff including the trial statistician.

5.3 Data storage

All essential documentation and trial records will be stored by WCTU in conformance with the applicable regulatory requirements and access to stored information will be restricted to authorised personnel.

5.4 Data access and quality assurance

We will develop questionnaires to record relevant information. Case Record Forms (CRFs) will be designed by Research Fellows and the Trial Coordinator, in conjunction with our TMG, building on the expertise of the applicants. All electronic participant-identifiable information will be held on a secure, password-protected database accessible only to essential personnel. Paper forms with participant-identifiable information will be held in secure, locked filing cabinets within a restricted area of WCTU. Participants will be identified by a code number only. Direct access to source data/documents will be required for trial-related monitoring. For quality assurance, the data and results will be statistically checked. A full data management plan will be produced by the Trial Coordinator and statistician to outline the data monitoring checks required.

5.5 Archiving

Trial documentation and data will be archived for at least ten years after completion of the trial.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

5.6 Power and sample size

Initial plan:

For the purposes of our sample size calculation we have used our primary clinical outcome measure, the PROMIS-PI-SF-8A (26) Using the PROMIS primary outcome, participants in the control arm are likely to obtain a mean score of 50, SD 10.(53) To show a 3.5 points difference on PROMIS-PI-SF-8A at 5% significance with 90% power, using a simple sample size calculation requires data from 346 participants. There may, however be clustering effects by group in the intervention arm. We do not have any data from similar studies to inform an estimate of the intra-cluster correlation (ICC). Our recent experience across multiple studies of group interventions has been that such effects are, in fact trivial or negligible.(13, 41, 42) However, despite this, assuming a relatively modest ICC of 0. 01

and assuming, on average, that 10 participants per group provide one year outcome data, we would require 374 patients. Allowing for 20% loss to follow-up (whilst striving for 10%) we need to recruit 468 participants. Experience in similar studies is that towards the end of recruitment that to ensure the final intervention group is adequately populated there can be a need to over-recruit slightly more people than originally projected.

This sample size will provide similar statistical power to show a standardised mean difference 0.35 in the morphine equivalents of opioid used in the month prior to the end of the study.

In the COPERS study we recruited from 25 general practices with a total list size of 223,425 with an average list size of 8,937. We approached 5,878 (2.6%) people and recruited 531 (9%) to the study; 23% of these were using strong opioids. If these recruitment rates were replicated in the I-WOTCH study this would equate to 0.5 participants/1,000 registered patients. This means to recruit 468 participants we will require a population base of 936,000 (105 practices). Recruitment should be better in North East England because of higher opioid usage. We will therefore seek to recruit from around 100 general practices approximately 33 from each of three geographical locations with 850,000-900,000 patients; supplemented by recruitment from community pain services, community musculoskeletal services and local pharmacies.

Amended plan:

Responses to invitations to the study were lower than anticipated in comparison to the COPERS recruitment rates that our original estimates were based on, so the population base of the study was increased to mitigate this and ensure that our original sample size target of 468 could be met. This was done by approaching additional GP practices for the groups already planned, as well as scheduling additional groups across both regions. Recruitment processes have already started in each of these sites. This means we are in a position to recruit substantially more than 468 participants. One limitation of the original study design was that we specified a single primary outcome; pain interference as measured by the PROMIS-PI-SF-8A. However the target of our intervention is reducing opioid usage. This may be equally important as reducing pan interference .At this time we cannot predict whether the intervention will impact these outcomes in the same manner. For example, if we successfully reduce opioid usage by a meaningful amount but there is no effect on pain interference, the I-WOTCH intervention might still be considered worthwhile. We now have an opportunity to extend our recruitment to allow us to have two adequately powered primary outcomes.

The original sample size of 468 participants provides 90% power to show a 3.5 point difference on the PROMIS-PI-SF-8A (primary outcome) at 5% significance assuming a mean score of 50 and standard deviation of 10 in the control arm. This sample size also accounted for a relatively modest ICC of 0.01 assuming 10 participants per group as well as 20% loss to follow-up. The actual group size is smaller than anticipated meaning the need for sample size inflation for any clustering effects is reduced. A 3.5 point difference on PROMIS-PI-8A equates to detecting a standardised mean difference of 0.35. Assuming the effect size is of a similar magnitude for opioid use and adjusting the significance level to 2.5% (i.e. testing the two primary outcomes at the 2.5% level), the total sample size required is 542 participants (271 per group).

5.7 Statistical analysis of efficacy and harms

Data will be summarised and reported in accordance with CONSORT guidelines for randomised controlled trials, and we will use intention-to-treat analyses.(54) Hierarchical linear regression models will be used to estimate the treatment effects (with 95% confidence intervals), and will be

adjusted for important patient-level covariates. These will be defined in the final approved statistical analysis plan which will include specific methods of analysis for all outcome variables. We will include estimation of and adjustment for nurse effects. If there is negligible nurse effect, then the usual linear regression will be used for the analysis. Any categorical data will be assessed in a similar way, using logistic regression models. Pre-specified sub-group analyses will examine the interaction of treatment assignment with symptoms of anxiety/depression and baseline opioid use. Analysis will be conducted using formal tests of interaction.(55) This trial is not powered to identify interactions. Thus, whilst pre-specified, these analyses should be considered as no more than exploratory. We will explore the extent to which change in opioid use, or changes in self-efficacy, mediate change in activities of daily living to gain some understanding as to whether any effects seen are the non-specific effects of the behavioural component of the intervention or they are specifically due to change in opioid usage.

5.8 Health Economic Evaluation

We will develop an initial cost effectiveness model using existing data from COPERS and the I-WOTCH pilot study, and integrate these with published data. Value of information methods will be used to characterise uncertainty in the model's input parameters, quantify their impact on the cost effectiveness of I-WOTCH and to identify those parameters for which additional data collection is warranted. These results will be used to inform the design of the main clinical trial. The second phase of the economic evaluation will be in the form of a *within-trial* cost-consequences analysis, to quantify healthcare resource use, costs and health related quality of life (HRQoL) observed during the main trial period for each treatment group. Since the costs and health benefits associated with each treatment strategy are likely to extend beyond the trial duration, the third phase will carry out a *model-based* economic evaluation (updating the initial value of information analysis) to estimate the long term cost-effectiveness of I-WOTCH versus best usual care. This *comprehensive iterative approach* has been tested and successfully been implemented by one of the applicants in the context of a number of previous NIHR and MRC funded studies.(56, 57)

Primary data from the pilot study on changes in HRQoL - measured with the EQ-5D and PROMIS-PI-SF-8A (26, 34) together with patient reported healthcare resource use will be used to inform the parameters of a cost effectiveness model. Relevant health states and clinical events relating to nonmalignant chronic pain to be modelled will be determined through a search of the literature and consultation with clinical experts. These will be used to develop a de-novo state transition (Markov) decision analytic cost effectiveness model.

The uncertainty associated with all model parameters will be characterised using probability distributions. Bayesian value of information analysis will be conducted to:

- i) estimate the level of decision uncertainty associated with I-WOTCH's cost-effectiveness given the existing evidence base; and
- ii) determine whether the cost of the main trial is likely to be offset by its contribution to reduce the current level of uncertainty associated with I-WOTCH's cost-effectiveness.

Similarly, the value of information associated with single model parameters will be estimated. This process will identify those parameters on which it would be most valuable to reduce current levels of uncertainty through primary research. Bayesian expected value of sampling information will be used to determine the main trial sample size that will maximise the value of information associated with the main trial.

Within trial cost consequences analysis

Health benefits will be measured in terms of changes in HRQoL as measured by the PROMIS-PI-SF-8A and the EQ-5D instruments. The latter is the health benefit measure recommended by NICE for use in economic evaluation studies. Healthcare resource use will be estimated based on data from I-WOTCH pilot and main trial, and collected using a combination of participant self-reported informationand GP records. Healthcare resource use will be costed using national average figures (e.g. BNF for drugs, PSSRU unit costs and NHS reference costs for other healthcare resources). Descriptive statistics (e.g. mean, standard deviation, interquartile range) for health care resource use, total costs and HRQoL (PROMIS-PI-SF-8A and EQ5D) will be reported at 4, 8 and 12 months follow up. The impact of participant's baseline characteristics (e.g. type of non-malignant pain, number of years on opioid treatment) on healthcare resource use, costs and HRQoL will be assessed using regression models (e.g. two-part or GLM models for costs; Beta-based regression and adjusted limited-dependent variable mixture models.(58, 59) Given the trial follow up is 12 months, costs and health benefits for the I-WOTCH and best usual care groups will be left undiscounted.

Model-based long term cost-effectiveness analysis

The long term consequences of opioids dependence in patients with chronic non-malignant pain will be modelled in terms of its impact on activities of daily living, and other clinically relevant events (e.g. sleep apnoea, falls and fractures), updating the state-transition (Markov) model initially developed for the value of information analysis which used the data from the I-WOTCH pilot, main trial and the published literature. Data from the main I-WOTCH trial will be used to update the model parameters as follows. Transitions between health states as well as the occurrence of clinical events of interest will be governed by a series of risk equations estimated from the main trial data, and linked to a series of cost and HRQoL regression equations. These will be reformulated (to reflect the longitudinal nature of the outcomes of interest), and re-estimated to derive input parameters for the Markov model (e.g. the cost and EQ-5D associated with the membership of a given health state; the impact of an opioid induced adverse event on the mean cost and EQ-5D). The results will be presented in terms of incremental mean costs and incremental mean QALYs; an incremental cost effectiveness ratio will be estimated if appropriate. Probability distributions will be used to characterise sampling uncertainty for each model input parameter (e.g. Beta for probabilities, Gamma for costs). Probabilistic sensitivity analysis (PSA), will be used to propagate parameters uncertainty through the model and to quantify their effect on the costs and HRQoL outcomes. Decision uncertainty will be represented using a cost-effectiveness acceptability curve. This curve depicts the probability associated with recommending I-WOTCH as a cost-effective therapy, for different QALYs threshold values. The results of the PSA will be also used to update the Bayesian value of information analysis conducted following the I-WOTCH pilot, in order to identify which parameters are associated with the greatest source of uncertainty, and quantify the health economic value of further research in this area. The perspective for both analyses will be that of the NHS and Social Services for England and Wales. Life expectancy, costs and HRQoL will be discounted at 3.5% following NICE guidelines.

6. TRIAL ORGANISATION AND OVERSIGHT

6.1 Sponsor and governance arrangements

The University of Warwick will act as Sponsor for the study. University policies and SOPs will be adhered to.

6.2 Regulatory authorities/ethical approval

All required ethical approval(s) for the trial will be sought using the Integrated Research Application System.

Before enrolling patients into the trial, each trial site must ensure that the local conduct of the trial has the approval of the relevant NHS Trust Research & Development (R&D) department. Sites will not be permitted to enrol patients into the trial until written confirmation of R&D approval is received by Warwick Clinical Trials Unit/research team name.

Any substantial protocol amendments will be notified to all relevant parties for approval.

6.3 Trial Registration

This trial will be registered with an International Standard Randomised Controlled Trial Number (ISRCTN) Register.

6.4 Indemnity

NHS indemnity covers NHS staff, medical academic staff with honorary contracts, and those conducting the trial. NHS bodies carry this risk themselves or spread it through the Clinical Negligence Scheme for Trusts, which provides unlimited cover for this risk. The University of Warwick provides indemnity for any harm caused to participants by the design of the research protocol. Confirmation of Public Liability insurance will be required for all non NHS venues used for the delivery of the intervention.

Year						2017										2018								2019						
Month	J	A	s c	N	D	J	FN	ЛА	M	J	JA	s	0	۷D	J	FΜ	1 A	М	1 1	A	S	ΟN	D	J	FΝ	1 A	M	1 1	A	S
Protocol development/ethics pre (pre-award)								1												1										
Trial Set-up																														
Complete ethics submission (started pre-award)																														
Refine and finalise I-WOTCH intervention																														
Finalise control intervention My Opioid Manager																														
Site set up and approvals																														
Recruitment of GP practices																														
Recruit participants to internal pilot																														
Recruit participants main study																														
Follow-up (4m, 8m, 12m)																														
Process evaluation																														
Analysis including health economics modelling																														
Write up and reporting																														

6.5 Trial timetable

6.6 Administration

The trial co-ordination will be based at WCTU, University of Warwick.

6.7 Trial Management Group (TMG)

The Trial Management Group, consisting of the project staff and co-investigators involved in the day-to-day running of the trial, will meet regularly throughout the project. Significant issues arising from management meetings will be referred to the Trial Steering Committee or Investigators, as appropriate.

6.8 Trial Steering Committee (TSC)

The trial will be guided by a group of respected and experienced personnel and trialists as well as at least one 'lay' representative. The TSC will have an independent Chairperson. Face to face meetings will be held at regular intervals determined by need but not less than once a year. Routine business is conducted by email, post or teleconferencing.

The Steering Committee, in the development of this protocol and throughout the trial will take responsibility for:

- Major decisions such as a need to change the protocol for any reason
- Monitoring and supervising the progress of the trial
- Reviewing relevant information from other sources
- Considering recommendations from the DMC
- Informing and advising on all aspects of the trial

6.9 Data Monitoring Committee (DMC)

The DMC will consist of independent experts with relevant clinical research, and statistical experience. The DMC will have its first meeting jointly with the TSC and then agree its own meeting scheduele. Confidential reports containing recruitment, protocol compliance, safety data and interim assessments of outcomes will be reviewed by the DMC. The DMC will advise the TSC as to whether there is evidence or reason why the trial should be amended or terminated.

DMC meetings will also be attended by the Chief Investigator and Trial Co-ordinator (for non-confidential parts of the meeting) and the trial statistician.

6.10 Essential Documentation

A Trial Master File will be set up according to WCTU SOP and held securely at the coordinating centre.

The coordinating centre will provide Investigator Site Files to all recruiting centres involved in the trial.

7. MONITORING AND QUALITY ASSURANCE OF TRIAL PROCEDURES

We will perform a risk assessment and produce a monitoring plan in line with the level of risk identified.

45(51)

8. PATIENT AND PUBLIC INVOLVMENT (PPI)

We have had substantial patient and public involvement in the design of this trial. At the outline stage of this application we ran two meetings at the North East and North Cumbria clinical research network (PPI) event in February 2015 with nine lay volunteers all with experience of opioid use that offered valuable information on their experiences of opioids in chronic pain, motivation to stop/reduce opioids and perceived challenges to reducing or withdrawing completely. For the main application we built on the PPI involvement by further engaging with the North East and North Cumbria clinical research network (PPI). A meeting on the 26th August 2015 with ten lay volunteers (with varied experiences of opioid withdrawal) gave further input into the feasibility of the intervention with particular emphasis on the development of the I-WOTCH Intervention. We have already had interest from lay participants to convene a reference group (6-8 participants) for the life time of the project to offer valuable input at each stage of the trial.

In addition to the above, we have also had significant input from our lay co-applicants who are involved in research and formal members of the TMG. They have been involved in the development of this study, and have commented on draft proposal documents.

9. DISSEMINATION AND PUBLICATION

The results of the trial will be reported first to trial collaborators. The main report will be drafted by the trial co-ordinating team, and the final version will be agreed by the Trial Steering Committee before submission for publication, on behalf of the collaboration.

The success of the trial depends on the collaboration of doctors, nurses and researchers from across the UK. Equal credit will be given to those who have wholeheartedly collaborated in the trial.

The trial will be reported in accordance with the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) guidelines (<u>www.consort-statement.org</u>).

Scientific presentation and publications

The findings from this trial will inform clinical practice on the identification and management of patients with non-malignant chronic pain to reduce and withdraw from their opioid use. In addition to the main HTA report publication, we aim to present findings to the professional community at scientific meetings such as the British Pain Society and relevant International Conferences (e.g. World Pain Congress). We will also present findings at meetings of professional bodies such as The Royal College of General Practitioners, British Psychological Society and The Royal College of Nursing. We will publish the results in high quality peer-reviewed journals and have requested funding for open access publishing. As this will be the first intervention to address pain management and opioid reduction, we will develop an intervention paper, which will describe the development, content and intensity of the programme including the group and one-to-one element. The underpinning theory of behaviour change drawing on cross disciplines of addiction will also be described which detail strategies used to encourage adherence and commitment to withdrawal of opioids over time. Trial data will be clearly reported to allow inclusion in future Cochrane and other systematic reviews.

Research impact: Participating centres /healthcare professionals

The study team will work with the lead NHS site, UHCW, to ensure effective dissemination of our findings to healthcare professionals. For the healthcare professionals involved in the study we will disseminate results of the study through the study website. We will also host an introduction to the

intervention and trial results for commissioners and clinicians at the University of Warwick to feedback trial results and inform of the intervention. This process has been used in previous clinical trials and has proved a very popular format, allowing two-way communication between clinicians and researchers. These meetings ensure that clinical teams are informed of trial results and thanked for their valuable contribution. Importantly, it also allows for implementation of clinical changes based on trial findings prior to formal peer review publication.

Research impact: participants, patients and general public

For the patient participants and group facilitators, we will develop a study newsletter and also post a lay summary of the findings on a study specific website; with contact information should they wish to discuss the findings. Our PPI representatives will be involved with feedback to the organisations they represent such as UNTRAP and the PPI events as part of the North East and North Cumbria clinical research network.

To the wider public we will also disseminate results through local and national media and via the dedicated study website. We will involve the Communications experts at UHCW and our respective higher education institutions and the NIHR Collaborations for Leadership in Applied Health Research and Care (CLAHRC) in the West Midlands and North Thames in our dissemination strategy. They are experienced in disseminating results through Twitter, Facebook and other electronic media and in gaining press coverage.

Research impact: NHS and development of training to support roll-out of the intervention

The anticipated impact of this research is the reduction of opioid use following the I-WOTCH intervention.

To facilitate the implementation of the intervention within the NHS the study findings and intervention will be made available to NHS healthcare professionals, managers, policy makers and commissioners. In addition to the HTA monograph, a summary of the study findings will be available via the WCTU website so that health care professionals can provide evidence to NHS managers and commissioners of the clinical and cost-effectiveness of the intervention.

We will adapt the comprehensive facilitator's manual and training programme used in COPERS in line with the I-WOTCH Intervention. The manual will become a reference point for the lay facilitators and nurses throughout the intervention. The main adaptions will be inserting text into the manual on the specific topics: The text will reflect back ground literature, importance of introducing this as part of the Opioid reduction topics along with examples and case scenarios on how to incorporate and give examples of delivery of the topic within the group and possible interactions with the patients.

10. **REFERENCES**

1. Bridges S. Health Survey for England 2011, Volume 1, Health , social care and lifestyles. HSCIC; 2012. p. 291-306.

2. Azevedo LF, Costa-Pereira A, Mendonca L, Dias CC, Castro-Lopes JM. A population-based study on chronic pain and the use of opioids in Portugal. Pain. 2013;154(12):2844-52.

3. Jensen MK, Thomsen AB, Hojsted J. 10-year follow-up of chronic non-malignant pain patients: opioid use, health related quality of life and health care utilization. European journal of pain (London, England). 2006;10(5):423-33.

4. Noble M, Treadwell JR, Tregear SJ, Coates VH, Wiffen PJ, Akafomo C, et al. Long-term opioid management for chronic noncancer pain. The Cochrane database of systematic reviews. 2010(1):CD006605.

5. Chou R, Fanciullo GJ, Fine PG, Adler JA, Ballantyne JC, Davies P, et al. Clinical guidelines for the use of chronic opioid therapy in chronic noncancer pain. The journal of pain : official journal of the American Pain Society. 2009;10(2):113-30.

6. Furlan AD, Sandoval JA, Mailis-Gagnon A, Tunks E. Opioids for chronic noncancer pain: a meta-analysis of effectiveness and side effects. CMAJ : Canadian Medical Association journal = journal de l'Association medicale canadienne. 2006;174(11):1589-94.

7. Hojsted J, Sjogren P. Addiction to opioids in chronic pain patients: a literature review. European journal of pain (London, England). 2007;11(5):490-518.

8. Martell BA, O'Connor PG, Kerns RD, Becker WC, Morales KH, Kosten TR, et al. Systematic review: opioid treatment for chronic back pain: prevalence, efficacy, and association with addiction. Ann Intern Med. 2007;146(2):116-27.

9. Iglesias CP, Manca A, Torgerson DJ. The health-related quality of life and cost implications of falls in elderly women. Osteoporos Int. 2009;20(6):869-78.

10. Ray WA, Chung CP, Murray KT, Hall K, Stein CM. Prescription of Long-Acting Opioids and Mortality in Patients With Chronic Noncancer Pain. Jama. 2016;315(22):2415-23.

11. Windmill J, Fisher E, Eccleston C, Derry S, Stannard C, Knaggs R, et al. Interventions for the reduction of prescribed opioid use in chronic non-cancer pain. The Cochrane database of systematic reviews. 2013;9:CD010323.

12. Taylor SJC, Pinnock H, Epiphaniou E, Pearce G, Parke HL, Schwappach A, et al. Health Services and Delivery Research. A rapid synthesis of the evidence on interventions supporting selfmanagement for people with long-term conditions: PRISMS - Practical systematic Review of Self-Management Support for long-term conditions. Southampton (UK): NIHR Journals Library

Copyright (c) Queen's Printer and Controller of HMSO 2014. ; 2014.

13. Taylor SJ, Carnes D, Homer K, Kahan BC, Hounsome N, Eldridge S, et al. Novel Three-Day, Community-Based, Nonpharmacological Group Intervention for Chronic Musculoskeletal Pain (COPERS): A Randomised Clinical Trial. 2016;13(6):e1002040.

14. Berna C, Kulich RJ, Rathmell JP. Tapering Long-term Opioid Therapy in Chronic Noncancer Pain: Evidence and Recommendations for Everyday Practice. Mayo Clin Proc. 2015;90(6):828-42.

15. Zin CS, Chen LC, Knaggs RD. Changes in trends and pattern of strong opioid prescribing in primary care. European journal of pain (London, England). 2014;18(9):1343-51.

16. Stannard C. Opioids in the UK: what's the problem? BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2013;347:f5108.

17. Murphy Y, Goldner EM, Fischer B. Prescription Opioid Use, Harms and Interventions in Canada: A Review Update of New Developments and Findings since 2010. Pain physician. 2015;18(4):E605-14.

18. Bohnert AS, Ilgen MA, Trafton JA, Kerns RD, Eisenberg A, Ganoczy D, et al. Trends and regional variation in opioid overdose mortality among Veterans Health Administration patients, fiscal year 2001 to 2009. The Clinical journal of pain. 2014;30(7):605-12.

19. Society TBP. Opioids for persistent pain: Good practice. A consensus statement prepared on behalf of the British Pain Society, the Faculty of Pain Medicine of the Royal College of Anaesthetists,

the Royal College of General Practitioners and the Faculty of Addictions of the Royal College of Psychiatrists. 2010.

20. Carnes D, Homer KE, Miles CL, Pincus T, Underwood M, Rahman A, et al. Effective delivery styles and content for self-management interventions for chronic musculoskeletal pain: a systematic literature review. The Clinical journal of pain. 2012;28(4):344-54.

 Terplan M, Laird HJ, Hand DJ, Wright TE, Premkumar A, Martin CE, et al. Opioid
 Detoxification During Pregnancy: A Systematic Review. Obstetrics and gynecology. 2018;131(5):803-14.

22. Moher D, Schulz KF, Altman DG. The CONSORT statement: revised recommendations for improving the quality of reports of parallel-group randomised trials. Lancet (London, England). 2001;357(9263):1191-4.

23. Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2008;337:a1655.

24. Nilsen HK, Stiles TC, Landro NI, Fors EA, Kaasa S, Borchgrevink PC. Patients with problematic opioid use can be weaned from codeine without pain escalation. Acta anaesthesiologica Scandinavica. 2010;54(5):571-9.

25. Ralphs JA, Williams AC, Richardson PH, Pither CE, Nicholas MK. Opiate reduction in chronic pain patients: a comparison of patient-controlled reduction and staff controlled cocktail methods. Pain. 1994;56(3):279-88.

26. Amtmann D, Cook KF, Jensen MP, Chen WH, Choi S, Revicki D, et al. Development of a PROMIS item bank to measure pain interference. Pain. 2010;150(1):173-82.

27. Askew RL, Kim J, Chung H, Cook KF, Johnson KL, Amtmann D. Development of a crosswalk for pain interference measured by the BPI and PROMIS pain interference short form. Qual Life Res. 2013;22(10):2769-76.

28. Cook KF, Schalet BD, Kallen MA, Rutsohn JP, Cella D. Establishing a common metric for selfreported pain: linking BPI Pain Interference and SF-36 Bodily Pain Subscale scores to the PROMIS Pain Interference metric. Qual Life Res. 2015.

29. Turk DC, Dworkin RH, Allen RR, Bellamy N, Brandenburg N, Carr DB, et al. Core outcome domains for chronic pain clinical trials: IMMPACT recommendations. Pain. 2003;106(3):337-45.
30. Von Korff M, Ormel J, Keefe FJ, Dworkin SF. Grading the severity of chronic pain. Pain. 1992;50(2):133-49.

31. Broderick JE, Schneider S, Junghaenel DU, Schwartz JE, Stone AA. Validity and reliability of patient-reported outcomes measurement information system instruments in osteoarthritis. Arthritis care & research. 2013;65(10):1625-33.

32. Gossop M. The development of a Short Opiate Withdrawal Scale (SOWS). Addictive behaviors. 1990;15(5):487-90.

33. Gandek B, Ware JE, Aaronson NK, Apolone G, Bjorner JB, Brazier JE, et al. Cross-validation of item selection and scoring for the SF-12 Health Survey in nine countries: results from the IQOLA Project. International Quality of Life Assessment. J Clin Epidemiol. 1998;51(11):1171-8.

34. Herdman M, Gudex C, Lloyd A, Janssen M, Kind P, Parkin D, et al. Development and preliminary testing of the new five-level version of EQ-5D (EQ-5D-5L). Quality of life research : an international journal of quality of life aspects of treatment, care and rehabilitation. 2011;20(10):1727-36.

35. Buysse DJ, Reynolds CF, 3rd, Monk TH, Berman SR, Kupfer DJ. The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. Psychiatry research. 1989;28(2):193-213.

36. Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta psychiatrica Scandinavica. 1983;67(6):361-70.

37. Nicholas MK. The pain self-efficacy questionnaire: Taking pain into account. European journal of pain (London, England). 2007;11(2):153-63.

38. Hudson TJ, Edlund MJ, Steffick DE, Tripathi SP, Sullivan MD. Epidemiology of regular prescribed opioid use: results from a national, population-based survey. Journal of pain and symptom management. 2008;36(3):280-8.

39. Parsells Kelly J, Cook SF, Kaufman DW, Anderson T, Rosenberg L, Mitchell AA. Prevalence and characteristics of opioid use in the US adult population. Pain. 2008;138(3):507-13.

40. Taylor S, Carnes D, Homer K, Pincus T, Kahan B, Hounsome N, et al. Improving the selfmanagement of chronic pain: COping with persistent Pain, Effectiveness Research in Selfmanagement (COPERS). HTA monograph Submitted March 2014.

41. Lamb SE, Hansen Z, Lall R, Castelnuovo E, Withers EJ, Nichols V, et al. Group cognitive behavioural treatment for low-back pain in primary care: a randomised controlled trial and cost-effectiveness analysis. Lancet. 2010;375(9718):916-23.

42. United Kingdom back pain exercise and manipulation (UK BEAM) randomised trial: effectiveness of physical treatments for back pain in primary care. BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2004;329(7479):1377.

43. Ripamonti C, De Conno F, Groff L, Belzile M, Pereira J, Hanson J, et al. Equianalgesic dose/ratio between methadone and other opioid agonists in cancer pain: comparison of two clinical experiences. Ann Oncol. 1998;9(1):79-83.

44. Lawlor PG, Turner KS, Hanson J, Bruera ED. Dose ratio between morphine and methadone in patients with cancer pain: a retrospective study. Cancer. 1998;82(6):1167-73.

45. Williams MA, Williamson EM, Heine PJ, Nichols V, Glover MJ, Dritsaki M, et al. Strengthening And stretching for Rheumatoid Arthritis of the Hand (SARAH). A randomised controlled trial and economic evaluation. Health technology assessment (Winchester, England). 2015;19(19):1-222.

46. Cook TD, Campbell DT. Validity. Quasi-Experimentation: design and analysis issues for field settings. Chicago: Rand McNally College Publishing Company; 1980. p. 37-94.

47. Steckler A, Linnan L. Process evaluation in public health interventions and research. San Francisco: Josey Bass,; 2002.

48. Cross WF, West JC. Examining implementer fidelity: Conceptualizing and measuring adherence and competence. Journal of children's services. 2011;6(1):18-33.

49. Charmaz K. Constructing grounded theory. A practical guide through qualitative analysis. Sage, London. London: Sage; 2006.

50. Ritchie J, Spencer L, Bryman A, Burgess RG. Qualitative data analysis for applied policy research. Analysing Qualitative Data. London: Routledge; 1994. p. 173-94.

51. Mars T, Ellard D, Carnes D, Homer K, Underwood M, Taylor SJ. Fidelity in complex behaviour change interventions: a standardised approach to evaluate intervention integrity. BMJ open. 2013;3(11):e003555.

52. O'Cathain A, Murphy E, Nicholl J. Three techniques for integrating data in mixed methods studies. BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2010;341:c4587.

53. PROMIS. PAIN INTERFERENCE A brief guide to the PROMIS Pain Interference instruments 2015 [08/09/2015]. Available from:

https://www.assessmentcenter.net/documents/PROMIS%20Pain%20Interference%20Scoring%20M anual.pdf.

54. Schulz KF, Altman DG, Moher D. CONSORT 2010 statement: updated guidelines for reporting parallel group randomised trials. BMJ (Clinical research ed). 2010;340:c332.

55. Brookes ST, Whitley E, Peters TJ, Mulheran PA, Egger M, Davey Smith G. Subgroup analyses in randomised controlled trials: quantifying the risks of false-positives and false-negatives. Health Technol Assess. 2001;5(33):1-56.

56. Ashby RL, Gabe R, Ali S, Adderley U, Bland JM, Cullum NA, et al. Clinical and costeffectiveness of compression hosiery versus compression bandages in treatment of venous leg ulcers (Venous leg Ulcer Study IV, VenUS IV): a randomised controlled trial. The Lancet. 2014;383(9920):871-9. 57. Soares MO, Dumville JC, Ashby RL, Iglesias CP, Bojke L, Adderley U, et al. Methods to assess cost-effectiveness and value of further research when data are sparse: negative-pressure wound therapy for severe pressure ulcers. Med Decis Making. 2013;33(3):415-36.

58. Basu A, Manca A. Regression estimators for generic health-related quality of life and quality-adjusted life years. Medical decision making : an international journal of the Society for Medical Decision Making. 2012;32(1):56-69.

59. Hernandez Alava M, Wailoo AJ, Ara R. Tails from the peak district: adjusted limited dependent variable mixture models of EQ-5D questionnaire health state utility values. Value in health : the journal of the International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research. 2012;15(3):550-61.